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Allocations of GST exemption are most effective when they produce trusts that are either 
wholly subject to or wholly exempt from generation-skipping transfer (“GST”) tax. There 
are a variety of methods to accomplish that end, including the creation of separate trusts 
within an estate plan, discretionary severances of trusts at death pursuant to local law or 
the governing instrument, and qualified severances of existing trusts. This article 
analyzes the various methods to create GST exempt and non-exempt trusts, as well as 
the effect on GST exempt status of consolidating trusts for administrative purposes.  

In most circumstances, allocations of GST exemption to a per stirpital estate plan are 
made pro rata at the highest level of descent. Yet, post-death events may cause a per 
stirpital allocation of GST exemption to accelerate the payment of GST tax. In such a 
situation, it may be appropriate to consider making a non-pro rata or non-per stirpital 
allocation of GST exemption even though the decedent has disposed of his or her 
property in a pro rata or per stirpital manner. This article explores the authority to make 
such a disproportionate allocation and ways to mitigate the after-tax effect on 
beneficiaries who may pay or whose trusts may pay higher GST tax on account of that 
allocation.  

Overview of the generation-skipping transfer tax regime 

Subject to exceptions and limitations, transfers of property to a transferor's grandchildren 
and more remote descendants and those who are treated as being in the generations of 
such descendants are subject to the GST tax under Section 2601 which imposes a tax on 
each “generation-skipping transfer.” All such persons are known as “skip persons” for 
GST tax purposes; 1 all others are ingeniously called “non-skip persons.” Property also 
may be exempted from the tax by the allocation of the GST exemption. 2 The GST 



exemption is equal to the amount of the applicable exclusion amount (also called the 
“estate tax exemption”) for estate tax purposes, currently $2 million.  

The GST exemption, however, is not a true exemption from GST tax, nor does it operate 
as a credit against tax as the applicable exclusion amount does. Rather, it  
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is a rate reducer. The effective rate of generation-skipping tax (called the “applicable 
rate” 3) is determined by multiplying the “inclusion ratio,” 4 which essentially is the 
percentage of the property to which GST exemption has not been allocated, by the 
maximum federal estate tax rate (currently 45%). 5  

For example, an individual transfers $750,000 to a trust for her descendants and 
allocates $250,000 of GST exemption to the trust. 6 As a result, $500,000 of the 
$750,000 transferred to the trust (or two-thirds of the trust) is not “protected” from GST 
tax or, in other words, the inclusion ratio of the trust is two-thirds. Hence, when a 
generation-skipping transfer from the trust occurs (for instance, a distribution to a 
grandchild other than for medical needs or education 7), the effective tax rate is two-
thirds of the current highest rate listed for estate and gift tax purposes under Section 
2001(c). Under current law, this would produce a tax rate of 30% (2/3 of 45%). A trust 
all of which is protected from the tax by allocation of GST exemption has an inclusion 
ratio of zero. A trust none of which is so protected has an inclusion ratio of one.  

As indicated, certain transfers, even if not protected from GST tax by an allocation of GST 
exemption, to or for skip persons are not subject to GST tax. These include transfers for 
tuition paid directly to the education institution and for medical care paid directly to the 
healthcare provider. 8  

Generally, if property may be subject only in part to GST tax (that is, it has an inclusion 
ratio of greater than zero but less than one), it usually is preferable to have separate 
trusts, 9 one or more of which would be entirely exempt from GST tax (that is, a zero 
inclusion ratio) and another or others that may be entirely subject to GST tax (an 
inclusion ratio of one). 10 One of the reasons is that distributions from a trust that would 
not be subject to GST tax, such as a distribution to a non-skip person or a distribution 
falling under the medical care or tuition exceptions for a skip person, may be made from 
a trust that is entirely subject to GST tax, thereby increasing what is available under the 
trust that is exempt from GST tax. Indeed, this is regarded as so important that the Code 
was amended in 2001 to allow “qualified severances” under which one trust that is only 
partially exempt from GST tax by reason of the allocation of GST exemption may be 
divided into two trusts, one of which is totally GST exempt (that is, has a zero inclusion 
ratio) and one that is not exempt at all (that is, has an inclusion ratio of one). 11  

The taxpayer or the taxpayer's executor may allocate the taxpayer's unused GST 
exemption so that a separate trust created under a decedent's estate plan is entirely 
exempt from GST tax while another trust is not exempt from GST tax. 12 Indeed, some 
practitioners direct, by word formula, 13 the disposition of interests among descendants 
(or others) on the basis that there will be one trust for each beneficiary that is exempt 
from the tax and one trust that is not. Depending on whether the individual is married or 
not, the way that is accomplished may vary.  

Married persons and GST exemption allocation 



Transfers to one's spouse are not subject to GST tax because a spouse is not a skip 
person. Also, transfers in qualifying form 14 to or for one's spouse are not subject to gift 
or estate tax by reason of the marital deduction. 15 But many, if not most, married 
persons with appreciable wealth do not transfer all their property at death to their 
spouses under the protection of the marital deduction. That would “waste” the estate tax 
exemption of the spouse dying first because property sheltered from estate tax by the 
exemption need not be taxed  
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when the surviving spouse dies but property protected by the marital deduction will be 
(unless expended during the surviving spouse's lifetime). Accordingly, married persons at 
death often provide for the division of their estates into at least two shares: one that is 
protected from estate tax by reason of the estate tax exemption and another qualifying 
for the marital deduction. 16  

In many cases, the amount of unused GST exemption of a decedent will be different from 
the amount of his or her unused estate tax exemption. One reason is that lifetime gifts 
may use a portion of the estate tax exemption but not necessarily GST exemption. 17 In a 
case where the unused GST exemption exceeds the unused estate tax exemption, a 
married decedent will waste his or her GST exemption by dividing his or her estate into 
only two shares, one equal to the estate tax exemption and the balance qualifying for the 
marital deduction. This is so because a portion of his or her GST exemption will be 
allocated to property with respect to which the surviving spouse will become the 
transferor for GST tax purposes. 18  

This would happen, for example, if the executor of the will of the first spouse to die 
makes an election under Section 2056(b)(7) to treat a trust for the surviving spouse as 
qualified terminable interest property (“QTIP”) which would cause the trust estate to be 
included in the surviving spouse's estate under Section 2044. But Section 2652(a)(3) 
allows a taxpayer or the taxpayer's executor who makes an election to treat a transfer 
that has qualified for the gift or estate tax marital deduction by reason of electing it to 
constitute QTIP to treat the QTIP election, for GST tax purposes, as though never made. 
In other words, although an election is made for estate tax purposes for the transfer to 
qualify for the marital deduction as QTIP, the election is reversed for GST tax purposes. 
Such a “Reverse QTIP” election permits the taxpayer or his or her executor to treat the 
taxpayer as the transferor for GST tax purposes so that his or her GST exemption may be 
allocated to the QTIP trust. Thus, when the spouse who is the beneficiary of the Reverse 
QTIP trust dies, the property will remain exempt from GST tax without further allocation 
of GST exemption.  

In fact, to accomplish that result, many married individuals do not direct a two-part 
division of their wealth at death (estate tax exemption part and marital deduction part) 
but direct a three-part division: (1) one part equal to the amount of his or her unused 
estate tax exemption, usually passing into a trust for the spouse and descendants 
(sometimes called the “credit shelter trust” 19 or “estate tax exemption trust”); (2) one 
part equal to the amount by which the unused GST exemption exceeds the unused estate 
tax exemption, passing into a Reverse QTIP trust, and (3) the balance passing in a form 
(such as a second QTIP but with respect to which the Reverse QTIP election will not be 
made) that will qualify for the marital deduction but which will not be exempt from GST 
tax by reason of the GST exemption of the first spouse to die. 20  



Hence, when the surviving spouse dies, the property remaining in the estate tax 
exemption trust and the Reverse QTIP trust will be exempt from GST tax by reason of the 
allocation to those trusts of the GST exemption of the spouse dying first.  

Of course, the surviving spouse, as with any other decedent, may have unused GST 
exemption at his or her death. As indicated above, non-married persons often direct the 
division of their wealth into GST exempt and GST non-exempt shares.  

To minimize applicable estate and GST taxes, the number of trusts following the death of 
the surviving spouse may be significant. Without any combination of the succeeding 
trusts, as is discussed next, even if each of the three parts of the estate of the first 
spouse to die passes into one single trust for all descendants, there may be at least three 
such trusts created from such property because there were three shares: (1) estate tax 
exemption trust, (2) Reverse QTIP trust, and (3) a second QTIP trust. Again, even if the 
property of the surviving spouse is to be held in single trusts for all descendants, there 
will be at least two shares: (1) one equal to the unused GST exemption of the surviving 
spouse, and (2) the balance of his or her property. Consequently, there could be as many 
as five trusts for the descendants when the first spouse dies.  

And, of course, if the couple wishes a per stirpital division of their wealth, as many 
property owners do, instead of five trusts,  
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there may be fives times the number of per stirpital shares. For instance, if the couple 
has two children, both of whom survive, there could be ten trusts, five for each child. If a 
child has predeceased the parents, leaving two children of his or her own, there would be 
15 trusts: five for the surviving child and five for each of the two grandchildren (although 
the trusts for grandchildren would be half the size of the ones for the surviving child).  

Reducing the number of trusts 

Although Section 643(f) provides that trusts having substantially the same grantor or 
grantors (and a husband and wife are treated as one grantor for purposes of the section) 
and substantially the same primary beneficiary or beneficiaries may be treated as one 
trust for income tax purposes, that does not seem likely to cause the five or so trusts for 
the same descendant created in the foregoing manner by a married couple to be treated 
as one trust because the section applies only if a principal purpose of such trusts is the 
avoidance of income tax. Such tax avoidance is unlikely to be found to be a principal 
purpose for the creation of the trusts. Rather, it was done efficiently to use the estate 
and GST exemptions of the first spouse to die and the GST exemption of the surviving 
spouse. Although each such trust, therefore, is considered a separate taxpayer, the 
income tax benefit of the $300 or $100 personal exemption for each trust 21 and the 
modest “bracket ride” likely may not be perceived as sufficiently beneficial to justify 
keeping separate trusts. 22  

In any case, where it is not anticipated that separate trusts will produce a significant 
income tax benefit or produce another benefit that would suggest it would be efficient for 
separate trusts to be maintained, it seems appropriate to consider consolidating at least 
some of the trusts. 23 How that may be accomplished may turn on the terms of the 
governing instrument and state law.  



For instance, many practitioners expressly provide that fiduciaries may combine trusts 
held under the governing instrument for the same beneficiary or beneficiaries if the terms 
of the trust are identical. Hence, if, by way of example, the estate tax exempt trust and 
the Reverse QTIP trust that the first spouse to die creates pass into identical trusts, these 
trusts presumably could be combined by such an authorization. If the instrument is 
silent, state law may authorize such a combination. For example, statutes in six states 
permit a trustee with a power to invade the corpus of a trust to pay the corpus over to 
another trust for one or more of the persons to whom the trustee could make 
discretionary distributions of corpus. 24 In some cases,  
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however, it will be uncertain whether the power to combine the trusts, even for the same 
beneficiary or beneficiaries, is available. It may then be considered whether seeking 
authorization from a court having jurisdiction over the trusts is appropriate and would be 
successful. 25  

As indicated above, even if consolidation of the trusts originating with the property of the 
first spouse to die is permitted, it seems unwise to consolidate any trust that is GST 
exempt with one that is not. Nevertheless, a special GST tax rule would permit the 
consolidation of all three trusts, even if the non-Reverse QTIP is not GST exempt, without 
creating a trust with a fractional inclusion ratio.  

Section 2654(b)(1) provides that, for purposes of the GST tax, the portions of a trust 
attributable to transfers from different transferors are treated as separate trusts. And the 
surviving spouse will become the transferor for GST purposes of the non-Reverse QTIP 
trust because the non-Reverse QTIP trust is includable in the surviving spouse's estate 
under Section 2044. 26 Because the surviving spouse will be treated as the transferor of 
the third part of the estate of the first spouse to die, it can be consolidated with the other 
parts (the estate tax exemption trust and Reverse QTIP trust) of the estate of the first 
spouse to die that are GST exempt, and the third part will be treated as a separate trust. 
Therefore, even though the third part may not be exempt from GST tax, the trustee of 
the consolidated trust may specify when a distribution is made whether it is from the 
property of which the first spouse to die is the transferor or of which the surviving spouse 
is the transferor for GST tax purposes. 27  

Of course, the surviving spouse may have unused GST exemption of his or her own. Any 
such exemption could be allocated to the third part of the estate of the first spouse to die 
of which the surviving spouse will be treated as the transferor. If the GST exemption of 
the first spouse to die is sufficient to exempt the entire third part from GST tax and it is 
allocated to that part, that may simplify administration of the consolidated trust because 
it is likely to be unimportant for GST tax purposes to determine whether a distribution is 
attributable to property of which the spouse dying first is the transferor or is attributable 
to property of which the survivor is the transferor.  

In fact, the unused GST exemption of the surviving spouse may be sufficient to exempt 
not just the third part of the estate of the first spouse to die from the tax but also the 
surviving spouse's own property. In such a case, it may seem simplest to consolidate all 
of his and her property together into one trust. That might occur under a consolidation 
authorization under all governing instruments or state law, as discussed above. And it 
may be that decanting power is present under the common law of states that do have a 
“decanting” statute. 28  



But where the trusts created by the first spouse to die and the surviving spouse have 
different termination terms (such as each such trust having to terminate not later than 
the maximum term permitted by the applicable rule against perpetuities which began 
when respective trust's grantor died), it may not be appropriate to consolidate all of them 
to ensure compliance with the rule. This is true even though, because the husband and 
wife are treated as different transferors, it seems that there should be no limit in 
consolidating the trusts from a GST tax perspective. And as long as the trusts are 
identical, there would not seem to be any adverse income tax effect by such 
consolidation. 29  

To ensure that any consolidation would satisfy the applicable limitation on the duration of 
trusts, a decanting power could be used to help achieve an appropriate result. The 
trustee in making the invasion in further trust under a decanting power could specify that 
the applicable rule against perpetuities with respect to the invaded trust shall apply under 
the consolidated trust as to the property of the invaded trust. Alternatively, it may be 
“safer” to have the trust with the longer remaining term paid over to the trust with the 
shorter term but with a direction that the addition be subject, to the extent permitted by 
applicable law, to the longer remaining term. Depending on the timing of the deaths of 
husband and wife, subjecting all the property to the shorter term may be satisfactory.  

If the unused remaining GST exemption of the surviving spouse is insufficient to permit 
all the property with respect to which the survivor is the transferor for GST tax purposes 
to be exempted from GST tax, it may not be appropriate to consolidate all the property 
(that is, property that is GST exempt and property that is not) into one trust. The 
“different” transferors rule of Section 2654(b)(1) discussed above will not apply to 
prevent the  
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consolidated trust with respect to the surviving spouse to be only partly exempt from tax. 
Moreover, if the GST exempt and GST non-exempt parts of the property with respect to 
which the surviving spouse is the transferor are similar as they likely would be, the 
substantially separate and independent shares rule of Section 2654(b)(2) will not be 
available to prevent the consolidated trust from being only partly GST exempt.  

In light of the foregoing discussion, it will not be possible to consolidate down to one trust 
and maintain GST exemption purity (that is, an inclusion ratio of zero) for part. It may be 
simplest to consolidate all parts that are GST exempt, regardless of which spouse is the 
transferor, into one trust, and all parts that are not GST exempt into a second trust.  

Qualified severance or no? 

In general, the Regulations under Section 2654 permit a trust includable in the 
decedent's estate to be severed or divided into parts on a fractional share basis, for 
purposes for allocating GST exemption to one of the parts, if the division occurs before 
the date, including extensions, prescribed for filing the United States Estate (and 
Generation-Skipping Transfer) Tax Return (Form 706) and is pursuant to an authorization 
for such severance under local law or the terms of the governing instrument (or is 
required by it). 30 Under a special rule, if the division will occur pursuant to a local court 
order, and the court order severing the trust has not been issued at the time the federal 
estate tax return is filed, the executor must indicate on a statement attached to the 
return that a proceeding has been commenced to sever the trust and describe the 
manner in which the trust is proposed to be severed. A copy of the petition or other 
instrument used to commence the proceeding must also be attached to the return.  



On the other hand, if the governing instrument of a trust or local law authorizes the 
division of the trust, a severance pursuant to that authorization is recognized if the 
executor indicates on the federal estate tax return that separate trusts will be created (or 
funded) and clearly sets forth the manner in which the trust is to be severed and the 
separate trusts funded even if the severance has not taken place at the time the return is 
filed. This rule puts a premium on drafting authorization in the governing instrument to 
ensure maximum flexibility. New Example (3) under Reg. 26.2654-1(b) confirms that a 
severance pursuant to authority under applicable state law is valid if accomplished before 
the due date for filing the federal estate tax return, but does not provide guidance on 
what would be a sufficient statement by the executor if the severance is delayed until 
after the return is filed. 31  

A trust which has an inclusion ratio of more than zero and less than one may be divided 
so that one severed trust has an inclusion ratio of zero (totally GST exempt) and the 
other has an inclusion ratio of one (no part is GST exempt) pursuant to a “qualified 
severance.” 32 A "qualified severance" means the division of a single trust and the 
creation (by any means available under the governing instrument or under local law) of 
two or more trusts, if the single trust was divided on a fractional basis, and the terms of 
the new trusts, in the aggregate, provide for the same succession of interests of 
beneficiaries as are provided in the original trust. However, a qualified severance does 
not include a severance pursuant to Reg. 26.2654-1(b), described in the foregoing 
paragraph of this article. 33 The reason is that the severance pursuant to that Regulation 
is effective retroactive to the date of the decedent's death; a qualified severance is 
effective only when made. Generally, it may be preferable to effect the severance for 
property included in a decedent's estate pursuant to Reg. 26.2654-1(b) rather than by a 
qualified severance.  

Disproportionate allocation of GST exemption 

As indicated, transfers to skip persons may be subject to two taxes: (1) a gift or estate 
tax, and (2) a GST tax. When the transfer is a direct skip (essentially one to, or at least 
initially for the exclusive benefit of, skip persons), the two taxes are imposed 
simultaneously. 34 However, where the property subject to gift or estate tax is transferred 
to a trust in which a non-skip person (such as a child) currently has an interest, 35 the 
GST tax is postponed until a distribution to a skip person is made or the interests in the 
trust of the non-skip person or persons terminate. 36  

Property is often subject to estate tax in the estate of more than one person. For 
example, property subject to estate tax when it is inherited by a child from a parent  
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may be subject to estate tax again when the child dies. However, a credit (subject to 
limits) in one estate for the estate tax paid in the other estate is available when one 
death follows the other within ten years or, in some cases, precedes it by two years. 37  

No similar relief is provided when property is subject to estate or gift tax and a 
generation-skipping skipping event occurs soon thereafter. For example, suppose that a 
parent creates a trust for her child which will end when the child dies in favor of the 
child's children. The child dies a year after the parent dies. A GST tax will be due except 
to the extent the trust is included in the child's gross estate for federal estate tax 
purposes 38 or allocation of GST exemption has protected the trust from that tax.  



A special rule under Section 2651(e) provides that if a descendant of the transferor 
predeceases the transfer that is subject to estate tax or gift tax (which could be at the 
same time as the GST transfer, in the case of a direct skip, or could precede the GST 
transfer, in the case of a taxable termination or a taxable distribution), then the deceased 
descendant's own descendants “move up” to the next “higher” generation. For example, 
suppose that a child predeceases her father leaving a son (a grandson of her father). For 
GST tax purposes, that grandson is treated as the grandfather's child so that no 
generation-skipping transfer is deemed to occur with respect to transfers to or for that 
grandson from the grandfather's gross estate (or any gift he makes to or for the 
grandson) after the daughter has died. 39 (A similar rule applies with respect to certain 
collateral relatives of the transferor in certain circumstances. 40)  

The Regulations provide that any individual who dies no later than 90 days after a 
transfer occurring by reason of the death of the transferor is treated as having 
predeceased the transferor. 41 Accordingly, by way of example, if a child dies within 90 
days of his or her parent, he or she will be treated as predeceasing the parent so that the 
children of the child “move up” to the child's generation, and no GST tax would be 
imposed on a testamentary transfer to or for the child's children. Similarly, if the parent 
creates a testamentary trust for the benefit of her son which will continue for the son's 
children (her grandchildren) when he dies, no generation-skipping transfer would be 
deemed to occur (and, as a result, no GST tax imposed) if the son dies within 90 days of 
his mother because his children “move up” to his generation for GST tax purposes.  

On the other hand, if the son survived for more than 90 days, the move-up-a-generation 
rule would not apply and, unless GST exemption is allocated to the trust, GST tax will be 
imposed when the son dies and the trust continues for his children. If the son's death 
occurs more than 90 days after the parent dies but before the United States Estate (and 
Generation-Skipping Transfer) Tax Return (Form 706) is required to be filed, the executor 
of the parent's will could allocate GST exemption to the trust for the son to reduce or 
eliminate GST tax. But if a proportionate allocation of GST exemption is not sufficient to 
reduce the inclusion ratio of the trust for the son to zero, the executor faces the fiduciary 
dilemma of incurring current GST tax or making a disproportionate allocation.  

For instance, suppose a decedent, with all of her $2 million GST exemption unused at 
death, is survived by five children, and has bequeathed her $3 million estate after estate 
tax in equal trusts for her children; each such $600,000 trust is to be held until the 
applicable rule against perpetuities expires. Her oldest daughter dies within 90 days of 
the decedent and her oldest son dies thereafter but before the estate tax return is due to 
be filed. If the executor allocates the GST exemption proportionately (that is, $400,000 
to each trust), GST tax would be due on the death of the oldest son on about $200,000 
(or, if there has been no severance between a GST exempt and GST non-exempt 
portions, a GST tax on the entire son's trust at a rate of one-third of the highest estate 
tax rate in effect at the son's death).  

Under Section 2631(a), the executor is authorized to allocate GST exemption without 
limitation. Hence, to avoid the current imposition of GST tax, the executor could allocate 
$600,000 of the decedent's $2 million GST exemption to the trust for the benefit of the 
oldest son. Under the wise old accountant's adage “a tax dollar delayed may never be 
paid,” that seems sensible. Another step that could reduce but not eliminate GST tax 
might be for a disclaimer under Section 2518 to be made on behalf of a child who dies 
after 90 days but within nine months of the parent's death. 42  

However, the disproportionate allocation of GST exemption means more GST tax will be 
payable when a generation-skipping transfer occurs with respect with to the other trusts. 
Indeed, even though  
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the trust for the benefit of the oldest daughter was not subject to GST tax because the 
daughter died within 90 days of her mother's death, that trust will be subject to the tax 
when the daughter's children die if the property passes to or for persons who can be 
treated as being the generation of the decedent's grandchildren (which would be the 
decedent's great-grandchildren) or more remote descendants. Whether that event will, in 
fact, occur or is likely to occur before or after the other children of the decedent die, 
causing GST tax to be imposed, may be difficult to forecast.  

It would seem that timing is not the only factor, and it may be appropriate for the 
executor to consider the probable imposition of GST tax on a generational basis. In other 
words, as in the case of the decedent's own children, unnatural or early deaths may 
occur. However, an appropriate manner to determine the allocation of GST exemption 
and the future administration of the trusts might be to attempt to deliver a comparable 
level of property to the grandchildren in each line of descent while at the same time 
avoiding the current imposition of GST tax. Such a determination may be appropriate 
notwithstanding that a disproportionate allocation of GST exemption may subject all the 
trusts (other than the one for the oldest son) to greater GST tax than if the allocation had 
been pro rata.  

Federal law does not appear to require any proportionate or other type of allocation of 
GST exemption. However, does local law limit the manner in which an executor makes 
the GST exemption allocation? It seems little, if any, law has developed in that regard. 
Lower court cases 43 suggest that a fiduciary who would benefit from a disproportionate 
allocation of tax benefits in his or her favor may be prohibited from making one. On the 
other hand, no law seems to prohibit a “disinterested” fiduciary from making a 
disproportionate allocation. That may suggest that a fiduciary would not be liable for 
making one, at least where there is an apparent reason to do so.  

It seems that a decision to make a disproportionate allocation of GST exemption to 
prevent an “early” imposition of GST tax does not seem unreasonable. The imposition of 
a current tax otherwise would be a virtual certainty. A subsequent imposition of GST tax 
on the trusts may not occur for several reasons, including a repeal of the tax, 44 
distributions that are exempt from the tax, 45 the imposition of gift or estate tax with 
respect to beneficiaries the termination of whose interests would generate the tax, 46 the 
distribution of the trust property to the beneficiary the termination of whose interest 
would generate the tax, or the termination of the trust in favor of non-skip persons. 47  

That may mean an action against the executor who makes a disproportionate allocation 
of GST exemption to avoid an immediate tax could not be effectively maintained. Indeed, 
in somewhat analogous circumstances discussed below, it seems no such action has ever 
been commenced against an executor. But that case law suggests that local law will 
restore the “lost” tax benefit to the beneficiaries who did not receive a proportionate 
allocation of the benefit. And this reflects that fiduciaries often have to make decisions 
with respect to the many tax decisions that fiduciaries make that favor one beneficiary 
over another. 48  

One of the most common tax “elections” an executor makes is  
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whether to use estate administration expenses as estate tax deductions 49 or as income 
tax deductions. 50 Usually, the executor will choose to take the deduction where the 



greatest amount of tax will be saved. That decision may have two ramifications. If the 
deduction is used for estate tax purposes, estate tax will be lower than if the deduction 
had been taken for income tax purposes. Also, in general, an income tax deduction will 
benefit the current beneficiaries because it will reduce the amount of taxable income of 
the estate, enhancing the after-tax income available for those beneficiaries. In contrast, 
the burden of the estate tax may be viewed as falling upon the successor trust 
beneficiaries (e.g., the remainder persons).  

A somewhat similar consequence occurred in Matter of Warms. 51 In that case, the 
executor had elected, pursuant to the 1939 Internal Revenue Code predecessor of 
Section 642(g), to use estate administration expenses, which under local law were 
chargeable against the principal account, as income tax deductions rather than as estate 
tax deductions. The election had two direct ramifications to the estate beneficiaries: (1) it 
reduced the amount of the estate's taxable income and because income taxes were 
chargeable under local law to the income account, the value of the income account was 
enhanced over what it would have been if the expenses had been taken as an estate tax 
deduction, and (2) the amount of estate taxes, which together with the administration 
expenses were chargeable to the corpus account, was increased over what they would 
have been had the administration expenses been used as an estate tax deduction, 
diminishing the corpus account.  

In the court's view, it was inappropriate for the income account to receive the tax benefit 
through a deduction of expenses paid by the principal account (when the effect was to 
increase the tax burden on the corpus account). The court ordered the income account to 
reimburse the corpus account in the amount of the increase in estate tax that resulted 
from using the expenses as an income tax rather than an estate tax deduction. In other 
words, the court “equitably adjusted” the interests of the income and remainder 
beneficiaries to restore the remainder beneficiary to the same position had the expenses 
been deducted for estate tax purposes.  

Interestingly, the adjustment was measured by the detriment to the corpus account of 
the tax election, not by the benefit to the income account. As has been observed, almost 
all courts that have faced circumstances where a tax election produced a result that 
seemed unfair as a matter of local law, have ordered such an “equitable adjustment” with 
respect to the remaining interests in the estate or trust. 52  

It seems that such an equitable adjustment also may be the appropriate remedy to use 
where the executor has made a disproportionate allocation of GST exemption for 
reasonable cause. The court, however, might wait to make any equitable adjustment to 
see if the disproportionate allocation has resulted in a greater tax than if a proportionate 
allocation were made. Whether there could be GST tax consequences if such an equitable 
adjustment is made is uncertain. In Matter of Warms, the adjustment was made within 
the confines of the same trust although from the interests of one beneficiary to another.  

On the other hand, if such an adjustment were to cause property to be paid between 
trusts, the issue of a constructive addition to the recipient trust arises (which might mean 
a change in the trust's inclusion ratio or causing the trust to have another transferor). If 
the adjustment causes the movement of property from a GST exempt trust to one that is 
entirely non-exempt, there may be no GST tax issue. One might also conclude that the 
recipient trust has a claim for restoration so that the adjustment is in satisfaction of an 
obligation to the recipient trust (rather than in the nature of a distribution) and, 
therefore, cannot be an addition for GST tax purposes.  



It seems there can be no addition to any trust for GST tax purposes unless some 
individual is treated as making a gift. “If the equitable adjustment is required as a matter 
of local law, it seems doubtful that making the adjustment is a transfer subject to the gift 
tax.” 53 That, of course, raises the other side of the issue if the trustee, or the trust's 
beneficiaries, of the disadvantaged trust do not seek such an adjustment. Drafting to 
afford the executor  
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sufficient authority to address these issues seems the best solution.  

Moreover, careful administration of the trusts that did not receive a proportionate 
allocation of GST exemption may eliminate the loss of benefit from the disproportionate 
allocation.  

Administering GST exempt and non-exempt trusts 

In the foregoing example, each of the $600,000 trusts, other than the one for the oldest 
son, would receive an allocation of only $350,000 of the decedent's GST exemption, 
rather than $400,000 as a result of the allocation of $600,000 in GST exemption to the 
oldest son's trust to protect it from an immediate GST tax. But the detriment to the other 
trusts of that disproportionate allocation probably can be offset by their careful 
administration.  

If each such $600,000 trust is divided pursuant to Reg. 26.2654-1(b) so that there are, 
initially, one GST exempt trust of $350,000 and one GST non-exempt trust of $250,000, 
disproportionate distributions may be made from the GST non-exempt trust to non-skip 
persons as compared to distributions from the GST exempt trust. For example, if the 
trustee has discretion to accumulate income or to pay income and corpus other than 
pursuant to a standard that would not permit adequate flexibility to do so, the trustee 
could accumulate the income in the GST exempt trust and make distributions from the 
GST non-exempt trust so as to reduce or exhaust it over time.  

Certainly, such administration of the trusts may not produce exactly the same result that 
would occur by a proportionate allocation of GST exemption to the trust (as, for example, 
income accumulated in the trust may be subject to a different level of income tax than if 
the income were distributed currently to beneficiaries). But it would seem largely to 
eliminate the detriment of disproportionate allocation of the GST exemption. In fact, even 
if there had not been a disproportionate allocation of GST exemption, it would seem to 
make sense to make such a severance and to make disproportionate allocations from the 
GST non-exempt trust so as to reduce the proportion of property that will be subject to 
GST tax when the generation-skipping transfer occurs.  

If the trusts provide little flexibility (e.g., all income must be paid to the child for whom 
the trust was created), additional administration steps may produce some benefit from a 
GST tax perspective. For example, the GST exempt trust might be invested primarily for 
growth (producing relatively little current accounting income that must be distributed 
currently) while the GST non-exempt trust might be invested to produce relatively 
greater income (perhaps, coupled, with invasions of principal). 54 Over time, such 
administration should reduce the proportion of property that otherwise would be subject 
to GST tax when the generation-skipping transfers occur.  

 



Summary and conclusions 

Dealing with the GST tax is complex. The GST exemption provides an opportunity to 
reduce or eliminate the tax. However, it is only a rate reducer—not a true exemption. 
Generally, it is preferable, when property will be placed in trust and the generation-
skipping transfer will occur at a later time, to allocate GST exemption to one trust (or 
group of trusts) so that it (or they) will be entirely exempt from the tax and for the other 
trust (or trusts) to not be exempt at all, rather than creating partially exempt trusts.  

This separation into purely exempt and non-exempt trusts may provide many 
opportunities to reduce the overall payment of GST tax. Even if the governing instrument 
does not direct the creation of such separate trusts (or groups of trusts), such purity of 
exemption may be achieved, at least in some cases, by a qualified severance.  

In some cases, it will be preferable to make a disproportionate allocation of GST 
exemption—such as where a skip person, whose death will constitute a generation-
skipping transfer, dies or is expected to die sufficiently early that the tax may be viewed 
as premature compared to other trusts to which GST exemption could be allocated. That 
seems reasonable to do. If it develops that the trusts to which a disproportionately small 
allocation was made are disadvantaged by the allocation, their trustees (or, perhaps, 
beneficiaries) may seek an equitable adjustment to restore the loss of benefit. 
Nevertheless, making disproportionate allocations from separate GST non-exempt trusts 
may eliminate the disadvantage of the disproportionate allocation of GST exemption to 
them or, in some cases, eliminate the GST tax in its entirety.  
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